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The Islamic Republic of Iran continues to maintain profound economic and political relations 
with the People’s Republic of China. In the interim since the 1970s China has not only enjoyed 
diplomatic and economic relations with the US but has become its largest trading partner. Having 
diplomatic relations with both Washington and Tehran, as well as being a permanent member of 
the United Nation’s Security Council the government of China has openly served a constructive 
role, for all its own purpose and intentions, in attempting to bring Iran and the United States (such 
as in the case of the 2015 nuclear negotiations or JCPOA) back to the negotiation table. The 2015 
nuclear agreement in particular was important as it potentially offered both Iran and the United 
States with a diplomatic opportunity and a platform to de-escalate their tensions, differences, and 
hostilities. The agreement also meant getting rid of most sanctions and barriers in doing business 
openly with Iran and hence the opening of the lucrative Iranian market to the Chinese, amongst 
other international players. Therefore, we have witnessed triangular relations between these three 
states which have influenced their political, economic, and diplomatic ambitions. This article exa--
mines the US factor in China and Iran relations in order to highlight China’s dual policies towards 
Washington and Tehran. It concluded that the US factor compels the Chinese side to pursue a dual 
policy towards Iran which revolves around limited cooperation and limited abandonment. At the 
same time, Beijing tends to tilt toward Tehran in order to send Washington a message that China 
would not tolerate unilateralism.

Keywords: Iran; China; US; Cooperation; sanctions; Chinese-US relations; Chinese-Iranian 
relations

1. introduction
Chinese-Iranian relations have witnessed close economic, cultural, and political coo--

peration throughout history. The origin of these amicable relations traced back to the in--
ception of the Silk Road which has been considered their joint legacy. These deeply 
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rooted relations with China are free from the shackles of history which complicate Teh-
ran’s relations with former colonial great powers including the US, Great Brittan, and 
Russia. Over the history of Iran and China, they not only have the same feelings of being 
subjected to the humiliating experience of colonialism but also have shared “a sense of 
systematic exclusion from the regional or global power politics by the great powers”, 
which indicates the significance of victim mentality in the rhetoric of each country’s lea--
dership [U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission 2006]. Yet it is note--
worthy that Iran and China’s interests vis-à-vis the US differ significantly even if they 
share common rhetoric regarding US hegemony. While Beijing needs to maintain its ties 
with Washington due to its own economic growth, Tehran has not any formal and diplo-
matic ties with Washington [Harold and Nader 2012].

Despite the existence of such clichéd expressions and similarities, the US factor has 
been a constantly recurring issue in Chinese-Iranian relations which has affected their 
collaborations in political, military, and economic spheres. Although both Iran and China 
are revolutionary states, they have different worldviews and perceptions of international 
politics. While the Chinese came to this realization that in order to survive and make 
progress in the international system they should have second thoughts on their revolu-
tionary ideology and establish relations with the great powers, Iranians have maintained 
the commitment to their revolutionary precepts which have stressed self-reliance policy 
and anti-Western tendencies. Indeed, by looking at history, we realized that Chinese lea--
ders took their lessons from centuries of humiliation and sought to consolidate the mili--
tary and economic powers of China in order to ordain the future of worlds of politics and 
economy. But contemporary Iranians take the difficult path of resisting the great powers 
which play significant roles in shaping the current international system. Therefore, Iran 
and China’s relations have been fraught with contradictions in terms of collaboration and 
forming alliances. China is reluctant to sacrifice its deep economic relations with the US 
and its Middle-Eastern states particularly Saudi Arabia, Israel, and UAE. Although China 
has been successful at creating a balance between Tehran and Middle-Eastern countries, 
it was faced with serious difficulties in balancing Iran policy and US policy.

As this article will argue, Iran’s nuclear issue can be seen as a turning point in Chi-
nese-Iranian relationships in which China played a significant role during the negotia-
tions between Tehran and its Western counterparts. In fact, from 2013 till 2015 China 
turned out as a responsible state by convincing the Iranian side that reaching an agree-
ment would be to their benefit. For China, such a deal between Iran and the West was 
beneficial as it would ease the pressures from the Western countries in expanding eco-
nomic ties with Tehran. For Iran, the deal could greatly reduce the intensity of the sanc-
tions, save its devastating economy and normalize its relations with the West, which 
would enable Tehran to have more options in expanding its collaboration in economic, 
energy, and technological sections. In this context, some observers try to identify com-
mon patterns that could influence China, Iran, and US foreign policies. In 2014 Samir 
Tata, foreign policy analyst, and the staff assistant to US Senator, Dianne Feinstein, high-
lighted the potential emergence of strategic dynamics between China, Iran, and the US in 
which energy security, ending sanctions, and containing China’s global rise were the po--
licies pursued by Beijing, Tehran, and Washington respectively [Tata 2014]. Depicting a 
sanguine atmosphere of Iran and US détente, he believed that the US could encourage 
Iran to cut its oil export to China in an attempt to counter Beijing’s growing influence in 
East Asia and beyond [Tata 2014]. With that said, this study seeks to shed light on China, 
Iran, and US triangular relations in order to explain the effects of the US factor on Iran 
and China’s trajectory since the establishment of their first diplomatic ties. The authors 
believe that China has sought to strike a balance between its US and Iran policies in order 
to secure its long-term and short-term benefits. Therefore, Beijing has no choice but to 
pursue dual policies towards Washington and Tehran.
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Considering China’s balancing strategy with Iran and the US in a historical context, 
this paper explores how Beijing has gone about managing relations with both Tehran and 
Washington and to what extent the US factor could affect Chinese-Iranian relations. To 
achieve this, numerous incidents in Iran and China’s bilateral relations and the role of the 
US in shaping their foreign policies are first outlined. This section constitutes a great part 
of the paper which not only shapes the understanding of readers regarding the similarities 
and differences Iran and China share in their approaches towards Washington but also 
highlighted the nuances of US factors in their foreign policies. Subsequently, the strategic 
and economic motivations that draw Iran and China closer to each other are addressed. 
Accordingly, the paper assesses China’s dual policy which seeks to balance the relations 
between Iran and the US. In other words, it seems that the US factor is a bone of conten-
tion in Chinese-Iranian relations which compels the Chinese side to pursue a dual policy 
towards Iran which revolves around limited cooperation and limited abandonment. At the 
same time, Beijing tends to tilt toward Tehran in order to send Washington the message 
that China would not tolerate unilateralism.

2. materials and methods
In order to assess the US factors in Chinese-Iranian relations and China’s Iran policy 

and US policy, the authors implement a qualitative research which enables us to describe 
and interpret triangular relations between China, Iran and the US. The data used in this 
study comes from policy documents from the Chinese, Iranian and US governments, a full 
range of books, journals, periodicals, newspapers, websites, speeches, and newsletters re-
lating to the topic under study. As with all method, qualitative methodology could have 
some limitations, but we believe that it is a suitable one which could help us to better un-
derstand the experiences and actions of the actors under study – China, Iran and the US.

3. theoretical framework
The article will address soft-balancing framework to explain the US factor in Chinese-

Iranian relations and China’s dual policy towards Iran. As Pape mentioned, soft balancing 
strategy is the use of “non-military tools to delay, frustrate, and undermine aggressive 
unilateral U.S. military policies” and it usually resorts to “international institutions, eco-
nomic statecraft, and diplomatic arrangements” to realize its goals [Pape 2005]. The most 
striking factors of this strategy are constraining the threats while “avoiding hard balanc-
ing, buck passing or bandwagoning” [Saltzman 2012]. In this respect Stephan Gill notes 
that China intends to fulfill two goals through its soft balancing strategy. On the one hand, 
it focuses on “the promotion of multilateral institutions that exclude the US” and on the 
other hand, it seeks to strengthen “bilateral relations with countries that either currently 
have weak ties to the US or are perceived by China to have the potential or desire to dis-
tance themselves from US influence” [Gill 2010].

By taking into consideration these aspects of soft balancing, the relationship between 
China and Iran will be drawn so as to comprehend Beijing’s dual policy towards Tehran. 
Being cognizant of the issue that a direct confrontation with the US would be too costly 
and risky, and at the same time the significance of Iran as a geostrategic balance against 
the US, Chinese decision-makers pursue a third option to balance its ties with both 
Washington and Tehran. Therefore, China directly and indirectly violates US sanctions 
against Iran to make them abortive and costly for Washington and thereby preventing any 
potential military confrontation in the region of the Middle East which would desperately 
jeopardize China’s economic and strategic interests in the region. Furthermore, Chinese 
do not usually support sanctions regime which could weaken a country and potentially 
contributes to a regime change, as we witnessed in the case of Iraq of Saddam Hossein. 
But sometimes in order to safeguard its own interests and maintaining its ties with the US 
in particular and the West in general, China has not directly stand against them. A prime 
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example was Iran’s nuclear deal in which China played a significant role as a mediator 
between Tehran and the West. Focusing on diplomatic arrangements and cooperating with 
the US and its allies in international communities to ease international sanctions against 
Iran, China facilitated conclusion of Iran’s nuclear deal (JCPOA) in 2015. Therefore, the 
strategy discussed here could better explain the triangular relations between China, Iran 
and the US which will be further investigated below against the backdrop of various his-
torical incidents and cases.

4. balancing between tehran and washington
4.1. Seesaw relationships: 1949–1978
Iran-China relations within these periods were influenced by the Cold War atmo-

sphere. While Iran under Mohammad Reza Pahlavi – which was in the anti-communist 
Western bloc – considered China as an “expansionist, aggressive, and subversive Com-
munist state”, China looked at Iran as a “mercenary of imperialism” [Shariatinia 2011]. 
Therefore, Iran’s relations with China under Pahlavi’s reign were of little significance, 
possibly due to US pressure on Tehran to keep its diplomatic and economic ties with Bei-
jing at a minimum level. However, before his overthrow, Mohamad Reza Pahlavi sought 
to expand cooperation with China to have a more independent foreign policy and to 
counter Soviet Union’s influence in Central, South, Southeast, and East Asian regions 
[Harold and Nader 2012]. During US-China’s rapprochement in the early 1970s, Iran-
China relations underwent a dramatic transformation. Ashraf Pahlavi, the influential twin 
sister of Mohammad Reza Pahlavi had the first official visit to Beijing in April 1971 
which paved the way for further cooperation and trust building between the two countries 
[Shariatinia 2011].

4.2. Increasing collaboration between Iran and China: 1979–2013
The establishment of the Islamic Republic of Iran in 1979 coincided with the normali--

zation of US-China relations which ushered in fundamental changes in the foreign poli--
cies of the two countries. While the new Iranian government ended the pro-Western 
policy, cut diplomatic relations with the US, and “adopted a revolutionary outlook in its 
foreign policy” based on the motto of “Neither East, Nor West” [Shariatinia 2011], Chi-
nese leaders sought to expand their ties with the US. However, the Iran-Iraq war (1980–
1988) moved Chinese-Iranian relations into a new phase. In 1985, Akbar Hashemi 
Rafsanjani, then Speaker of Iran’s Parliament visited China to negotiate about buying 
military weapons. In his memoir, Rafsanjani said that “We met Deng Xiaoping..., and our 
negotiation lasted for an hour. He did not make any clear promise to sell military equip-
ment to us” [Hashemi Rafsanjani 1985]. Yet as Rafsanjani mentioned Chinese finally 
agree with “the urgency of the delivery of these missiles to Iran” which was discussed in 
a private meeting with Mr. Zhao Zhyang, the Chinese Premier [Hashemi Rafsanjani 
1985]. Moreover, after the Tiananmen Square incident in China, US isolated Beijing and 
pushed it into the arms of another isolated country – Iran, which encouraged both of them 
to deepen their collaboration in military and energy spheres more than before [Harold 
and Nader 2012].

By 1991, when Iran focused on reconstruction after 8 years of war, its trade with Chi-
na had doubled, and till 2001 the average annual growth of trade increased by 55 percent 
[Dorraj and Blanchard 2021]. In addition, the ending of the Cold War and the dissolution 
of the Soviet Union in the late 19th century changed the security environment for both 
China and Iran. These developments also highlighted the US Middle East strategy in 
which Iran and Iraq were the main actors that determined the future strategic interests of 
Washington in the region. Hence, Chinese observers were concerned about US dual con-
tainment towards Iran and Iraq in the late 19th and early 20th centuries and maintained that 
after the demise of the Soviet Union, we witnessed an extremely unbalanced system in 
which the US wanted to exploit the situation and increased its dominance in the region 
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and control of the Persian Gulf oil [Garver 2011]. To this line of thought, since Iran is the 
only country in the Middle East that has not any formal relationship with US, Chinese-
Iranian coalition in the region would be more in line with Chinese national interests that 
would serve as a geostrategic balance against US [Harold and Nader 2012]. Furthermore, 
the Chinese are very eager to maintain close relations with Iran, on the one hand, due to 
the belief that Iran supports China’s rise in the international system [Harold and Nader 
2012], and on the other hand, Beijing’s growing ties with Tehran could serve as a hedge 
to keep Iran from falling into US orbit, especially if the current government in Iran is re-
placed with a pro-Washington government in the future [Wang and Xia 2010]. During 
Mohammad Khatami – former president of Iran from 1997 to 2005 – Iran and China 
deepened their political, economic, and security ties, as evidenced by Khatami’s policy 
agendas such as establishing peaceful relations with the regional countries, creating sta-
bility in the Middle East, integrating into worlds of politics and economy and containing 
US influence in West Asia [Alam 2000], which dovetailed nicely with the Chinese na-
tional interests as mentioned before. However, China has gone to great lengths to avoid 
choosing sides which could lead to serious conflict between the US and Iran and take 
both sides to the brink of war and thereby threatening the stability and security estab-
lished by the US for such a long time in the volatile region of the Middle East. Therefore, 
Chinese observers recommend policymakers that “using the positive factors present in 
the US-Iran conflict to expand [our] international influence is [China’s] wisest choice” 
[Xue and et al 2011].

Notwithstanding Chinese concern about any potential head-on confrontation between 
Iran and the US in the Persian Gulf, which could lead to the closure of the Strait of Hor-
muz ‒ an important route for importing oil from the Middle Eastern countries, some Chi-
nese analysts maintain that the confrontation between Iran and US in the Middle East 
would not be bad for China. Since in that case, the US would focus its complete energy 
and attention on the Middle East which impeded Washington from containing the growth 
of China in Asia and beyond and paved the way for Beijing to appear as the true super-
power [Harold and Nader 2012]. These observers were inspired by prominent Chinese 
foreign policy analyst Wang Jisi, dean of the Peking University School of International 
Studies who pointed out that the US war with Iraq benefited Beijing, since “it is benefi-
cial for our external environment to have the United States militarily and diplomatically 
deeply sunk in the Mideast to the extent that it can hardly extricate itself” [Tkacik 2007]. 
In this vein, Renmin University professor Shi Yinhong argued that “Washington’s deeper 
involvement in the Middle East is favorable to Beijing, reducing Washington’s ability to 
place focused attention and pressure on China” [Shi 2011].

The cooperative ties were at their zenith during Mahmoud Ahmadinejad’s administra-
tion by proposing “Look to the East Policy” in 2005. Prioritizing this new orientation in 
Iran’s foreign policy, Ahmadinejad sought to expand Iran’s relations with Russia and 
Asian countries. At that time, among the Asian countries, China had the most comprehen-
sive relations with Iran. Ahmadinejad believed that Iran did not need to lean towards the 
West, and through SCO, a security organization led by China and Russia, Iran could 
counter US presence in the region and escape the isolation in the international community 
[Akbarzadeh 2015]. In fact, the reason behind Iran’s tendencies towards Asian countries 
specifically China lay in its dissatisfaction with the US-led world order. As mentioned 
before, after the demise of the Soviet Union, Iranian foreign policy and its relations with 
other countries were affected greatly. Iranian authorities were cognizant of the so-called 
US victory in the cold war and its ambition of shaping a US-led world order, which did 
not augur well for Tehran due to the existence of its deep hostility toward the US, espe-
cially after the 1980–1981 hostage crisis. Therefore, in order to challenge this new order, 
Iran had to lean towards some actors with whom it shared common similarities regarding 
the dissatisfaction with US unilateralism in the international system [Hunter 2010]. China 
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for its part also embraced Iran’s “anti-imperialist” stance and called for a multipolar 
world which was consistent with Beijing’s own policy of resisting hegemony and unilate--
ralism [Dorraj and Blanchard 2021]. Therefore, we witnessed the growing cooperation 
between Iran and China both in the energy and military spheres. For instance, during Ah-
madinejad’s first presidential tenure – between 2005 and 2009 – according to the Stock-
holm Institute for International Peace Studies (SIPRI), after Pakistan, Iran was the second 
arms importer from China [Swaine 2010].

The economic growth between the two countries during these periods was associated 
with two factors. On the one hand, in the early 2000s, following US pressures on Iran’s 
major customers, including Russia, Japan, South Korea, India, and Europe, to reduce 
their trade activities in Iran, due to its nuclear program, Chinese took the opportunity and 
increased their presence in Iran’s domestic market and energy fields [Harold and Nader 
2012]. On the other hand, under the new leadership of Hu Jintao, China not only pursued 
an economic policy of “going out strategy” which focused on increasing investment in 
global energy but also “de-emphasized the relatively warmer relations with the United 
States and the West that had characterized the Jiang Zemin years in favor of emphasizing 
such goals as internal stability and social harmony” [Harold and Nader 2012].

4.3. More cooperation against the backdrop of JCPOA: 2014–2021
After Mahmoud Ahmadinejad, who pursued a more pro-China foreign policy, Hassan 

Rouhani, a pragmatic and pro-Western president, assumed power in Iran. The majority of 
his cabinet, including him, was educated in Western countries. Therefore, his administra-
tion sought to maintain cordial relations with China and expand ties with Western coun-
tries to decrease Iran’s international isolation and lessen its dependency on China as well. 
However, Rouhani considered China as an important economic and energy partner, which 
could pave the way for his administration to “privatize the economy and integrate it more 
closely into the global system” [Scobel & Nader 2016]. Considering China’s New Silk 
Road initiative and SCO as the economic and geopolitical avenues of collaboration, the 
Rouhani administration asked for further cooperation with China [Scobel & Nader 2016].

The conclusion of the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) under the Rou-
hani administration in 2015 which resolved Iran’s nuclear issue was a turning point in the 
history of Iran’s relations with the West and paved the way for rejoining the global econo-
my. Obviously, Chinese-Iranian relations were affected by JCPOA which created a fa--
vorable atmosphere for doing business. Furthermore, the Iranians didn’t forget the Chinese 
significant role during the sanctions periods and their efforts in facilitating the talks be-
tween the West and Tehran. Before signing JCPOA Chinese diplomats and political scho--
lars affiliated with the government had several unofficial and secret visits to Tehran to 
meet Iranian authorities and decision-makers in order to convince Iranians that resolving 
the nuclear deal through diplomatic channels would be to their benefit. For instance, in 
November 2014, during a meeting between some Chinese scholars from the China Insti-
tute of Contemporary International Relations Studies (CICIR), a leading Chinese think 
tank and the scholars and observers of the Center for Strategic Studies (CSS), an impor-
tant Iranian think tanks affiliated with Presidential Office of Iran, the Chinese side pointed 
out that Chinese-Iranian ties could elevate to strategic levels on the condition that the in-
ternational barriers against Iran were removed, and Iran’s nuclear issue was solved [Cen-
ter for Strategic Studies 2014]. Iranian side also acknowledged the adverse influence of 
the US factor in the bilateral relations between Iran and China, and the issue that China 
tended to approach the US more cautiously and Anti-Americanism had no place in the 
foreign policy priorities of Beijing [Center for Strategic Studies 2014].

Signing Iran’s nuclear deal and the lifting of sanctions would bode well for Chinese-
Iranian collaboration in economic and military spheres. Therefore, it was not surprising 
that President Xi Jinping made an important visit to Tehran in 2016 – making him the 
first Chinese leader to do so since Jiang Zemin in 2002 – and had a meeting with Iranian 
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authorities including Ayatollah Khamenei to solidify Chinese-Iranian ties. Since then, 
there wasn’t any official document between the two sides that could serve as the roadmap 
for their future and long-term collaboration. Therefore, during the meeting with the Iranian 
side, seventeen MOUs were signed which officially facilitated the way for Iran to join 
BRI. China and Iran also decided to elevate their ties to the level of “Comprehensive Stra-
tegic Partnership” [Forough 2021]. Furthermore, hoping for a future explosion in trade, 
the two countries pledged to increase their trade to $600 billion by 2026 [Motevalli 2016].

Depicting a pragmatic picture of JCPOA, Shannon Tiezzi argued that JCPOA was “a 
double-edged sword for China-Iran relations”, which on the one hand facilitated Chinese-
Iranian cooperation in economic and military spheres, on the other hand, much to Chi-
nese chagrin, it encouraged other European companies to come to Iran and increased 
their influence in Iranian markets which were almost dominated by Chinese companies 
since Ahmadinejad’s presidency [Tiezzi 2016].

However, the Trump administration’s unilateral withdrawal from JCPOA and its sub-
sequent imposition of sanctions affected Chinese-Iranian relations adversely. To make the 
matters worse, after the arrest of Meng Wanzhou (孟晚舟), Huawei’s Chief Financial Of-
ficer, in December 2018 due to the alleged violation of US sanctions against Iran, Kunlun 
“the state-owned bank at the heart of China’s trade with Iran, announced a dramatic 
change in its policies”, informed that “it would no longer process payments that contra-
vened US secondary sanctions on Iran” [Motamedi 2019]. US unilateral sanctions also 
cast a shadow on Iran and China’s deep collaborations in the oil area. In 2014, Iran was 
among the first six largest oil suppliers of China (Statista, 14th May 2015), however, by 
2020 “China’s official oil imports from Iran had decreased 94 percent, while imports 
from Qatar, Kuwait, and the UAE increased by 651 percent, 18 percent, and 8 percent, 
respectively” [Green and Roth 2021]. Although according to the official statistics Iran 
was no longer among the top ten oil suppliers of China [Zhou 2021], the research con-
ducted by Refinitiv suggested that total Chinese imports of Iranian oil, including illicit or 
“unofficial” imports, reached 3.75 million tons in March 2021 which was significantly 
above official figures [Nikkei 2021]. Therefore, it makes sense why we have witnessed a 
downward trend in Iran and China’s total trade volume till now.

The Trump administration’s harsh stance towards Beijing and Tehran had serious re-
percussions for US foreign policies in general and Chinese-Iranian ties in particular. 
Trump’s transactional, complicated and capricious foreign policy and his insistence on 
maximum pressure in dealing with China and Iran would not only lead to the resistance 
of these countries against US unilateralism but also push Tehran and Beijing closer to-
gether. The Trump Administration’s National Security Strategies released in 2017, de-
picted Iran as a serious threat and China as a “revisionist power” that sought to threaten 
and challenge US interests in political, economic, and military spheres [Cordesman 
2017]. In 2018, Trump waged a trade war with China by signing a Presidential Memo-
randum and imposing some tariffs on Chinese products [The White House 2018]. His 
paradoxical China policy was taking Chinese-US relations in a new direction, the results 
of which fuel the mistrust between them. Some scholars consider this policy shift as “a 
more open embrace of conflict and competition” [Economy 2019]. Similarly his Iran po--
licy was a disaster due to his dangerous measures that could take two countries to the 
brink of war. In January 2020, US forces assassinated top Iranian general, Qasem Solei-
mani which not only resumed bitter hostilities between Tehran and Washington – which 
was ceased to some extent before Trump’s withdrawal from JCPOA – but also was fol-
lowed by a retaliatory missile attacks on two coalition bases in Iraq that injured several 
American military forces.

Another important incident under the Rouhani administration was the finalization of 
the 25-year cooperation agreement – or as it is called Iran and China Comprehensive 
Strategic Partnership (CSP) – which was initially proposed in 2016 during President Xi’s 



Chinese-Iranian Relationships under the Shadow of the US: Limited Cooperation...

The World of the Orient, 2023, No. 2                                                                                          129

visit to Iran. While Western and regional countries expressed their deep concerns about 
such a kind of cooperation which could include military and security aspects, Chinese 
and Iranian sides highlighted the economic and cultural focuses of the agreement that 
would be of great benefit to both Iranian and Chinese peoples [Embassy of the People’s 
Republic of China in the Islamic Republic of Iran 2021]. Similarly, Chinese Foreign Mi--
nistry spokesperson Zhao Lijian mentioned that the agreement “neither includes any 
quantitative, specific contracts and goals nor targets any third party, and will provide a 
general framework for China-Iran cooperation going forward” [Consulate General of the 
People’s Republic of China in Chicago 2021]. The agreement was signed after the con-
troversial March 2021 US-China meeting in Alaska, which could indicate that China 
wanted to send this message that Beijing “has the capacity to work with U.S. adversaries 
to undermine U.S. influence in the region” [Green and Roth 2021]. It must be also noted 
that due to the Western-oriented foreign policy of Hassan Rouhani, he preferred focusing 
on JCPOA and expanding ties with Western countries rather than establishing a balanced 
relation with China by finalizing this agreement. And accordingly, after the US withdra--
wal from JCPOA, Iran had to consider the agreement suspended since 2016, in the hope 
that it could lessen the damaging effects of sanctions on its economy.

Indeed, after the failure of Hassan Rouhani’s Western-oriented foreign policy, Iranian 
authorities approached the Chinese to deepen their economic and strategic collaboration, 
therefore, they were too optimistic about (CSP) and believed that this strategic partnership 
could be a game changer for both Tehran and Beijing that not only influence the regional 
but also global security architecture. In other words, for China, this strategic partnership 
could be a considerable step to expand from a regional hegemony to a world power via 
China’s Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), and for Iran, it could be an attempt to further in-
crease its influence not only as a regional actor in the Middle East but also pave the way 
to shoulder significant role in the Indo-Pacific region [Saleh and Yazdanshenas 2020].

However, it should be taken into consideration that China has its own special frame-
work of partnership in the world including the Middle East. The highest levels of partner-
ship in the Middle East are “comprehensive strategic partnerships” that China established 
with some regional countries including Egypt, Iran, Saudi Arabia, and the UAE. Before 
President Xi came to Iran in 2016, he had traveled to Saudi Arabia to elevate the ties be-
tween the two countries to a Comprehensive Strategic Partnership. And in 2018 China 
and UAE established their ties to this level, and regarding Egypt, Cairo and Beijing had 
already established such a kind of partnership in 2014 [Green and Roth 2021]. In fact, 
Beijing seeks to pursue a balanced strategy towards regional countries and stay away 
from security disputes in the Middle East region, in order to “maximize its gains in the 
region without alienating any partners” [Houghton 2020].

4.4. Resurgence of Look to East Policy: 2021 – present
After Hassan Rouhani, the pendulum of Iran’s foreign policy leaned again towards the 

principlist leaders in Iran who are more pro-Asian rather than pro-Western in their atti-
tudes. Although President Raisi mentioned that he would strike a balance between Iran’s 
Western and Asian policies, his administration seems reluctant to trust the West in general 
and the US in particular after the incidents we had in the previous years under the Rou-
hani’s administration ranging from the failure of JCPOA in realizing Iran’s national secu-
rity, harsh and unprecedented sanctions and assassinating the General Soleymani. There-
fore, the “Look to East Policy” resumed under the Raisi Administration. In the political 
area, Iran could ultimately join SCO and took some significant steps to normalize its rela-
tions with regional states including Saudi Arabia. Moreover, Iran and the Western coun-
tries are currently negotiating over reviving JCPOA, all of which could be a positive sig-
nal for the future cooperation of Iran and China, although social unrest in Iran started 
during September 2022 and Tehran-Mosco’s military collaboration during the Russia-
Ukraine war began to undermine the future of JCPOA and Iran’s ties with its allies, 
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particularly China. In this line of thought, as Xi Jinping began his third term “appears to 
be viewing relations with Iran through the prism of liability, rather than an opportunity” 
[Scita 2022]. During his meeting with the GCC countries, Xi used direct language re-
garding Iran’s regional activities and its obligations under JCPOA which “was less neu-
tral than that typically seen in Chinese communiqués” [Scita 2022]. But that doesn’t 
mean that China would abandon Iran forever, considering the history and trend of rela-
tions between Beijing and Tehran. It must be noted that China’s consistent approaches to 
Middle Eastern countries revolve around not taking sides in political conflicts which 
could upset the security dynamics and stability in the region. Therefore, Chinese leaders 
have sought to maintain “largely positive and substantive relations with the region’s four 
major ethnic groups: Arabs, Persians, Turks, and Jews” [Chen 2011].

5. iran’s significance for China
Considering Iran’s energy reserves and its special geopolitical position in the region, 

Tehran could help Beijing to permanently secure its energy resources. For instance, by 
building Iran-Pakistan and Iran Turkmenistan pipelines China could realize that end 
[Ehteshami et al 2018]. Furthermore, Iran could be considered as a hedge against any 
US-led attempt in the region to cut off oil export to China in the case of the escalation of 
tensions between US and its like-minded allies in the Middle East [Committee on Foreign 
Affairs 2019]. Unlike China’s other oil suppliers in the region which have close security 
ties with the US, Iran does not have any relation with it. In this vein, Iran’s Supreme 
Leader Ayatollah Khamenei said that “Iran is the most reliable country in the region for 
energy since its energy policies will never be affected by foreigners” [Reuters 2016a]. 
Besides Iran’s role in facilitating Chinese secure access to oil, Beijing would enjoy Iran’s 
raw materials as well as huge markets for Chinese productions. Furthermore, Iran’s long-
lasting sanctions imposed by the US and its difficulty in having access to global trade 
bodies – which might be continued in the future due to the implacable hostility between 
Tehran and Washington – discourage most countries to establish safe economic relations. 
Therefore, China has been the last resort for Iran during sanctions periods, in which Bei-
jing has benefited more from bartering Iranian energy for Chinese commodities [The 
Guardian 2013]. Pinning its hope on any change in Iran’s future relations with the West 
regarding its nuclear issue, China will maintain its relationships with Iran, since a “less 
aggressive Iran would be an important market and energy supplier, as well as an impor-
tant regional power” [US-China Economic and Security Review Commission 2020]. Due 
to Iran’s geopolitical location, situated at the nexus of the Middle East, South, and Cen-
tral Asia and along the Caspian Sea and Strait of Hormuz, it could also serve as a crucial 
node in the development of BRI.

6. China’s significance for iran
Considering that many Western countries have been worried about Chinese influence 

in the Middle East, Iran could use its collaborative ties with China as a bargaining chip 
in any negotiations with some Western and Eastern countries regarding sanctions and 
expanding China’s presence in the Middle East. Furthermore, China could protect Iran 
against international sanctions and avoid the isolation of Iran in the international commu-
nity. In addition, Beijing could help to enhance “Iran’s political and military status in the 
region as a counterweight to the influence of the United States” [Zimmt et al 2017]. Jona-
than Fulton, assistant professor of political science at Zayed University, provides us with 
a factional view of China. He argues that the two political factions in Iran have different 
attitudes toward China’s significance for Tehran. The first faction considers China as a vi-
tal economic lifeline that could help Iran during the sanctions periods and the second fac-
tion views “the CCP as sympathetic to Iranian ambitions to revise the current geopolitical 
order in the Middle East” [Green and Roth 2021]. In fact, in comparison with other great 
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powers, China has been the best choice to be Iran’s strategic partner. As Dr. Alterman 
mentioned, “Iran is by far the weaker party in this bilateral relationship… Iran clearly 
needs China, but China has alternatives to Iran” [Committee on Foreign Affairs 2019]. 
But there is also a third faction in Iran’s political system which is dubious about estab-
lishing deep relations with the Chinese due to the potential encroachment of Iranian so--
vereignty [Green and Roth 2021].

7. China’s dual policy towards iran
A prime example of China’s dual policy towards Iran could be evidenced by its am-

biguous position in international organizations regarding Iran’s nuclear issue. For in-
stance, China mostly supported United Nations Security Council Resolutions against Iran 
before the signing of JCPOA, although sometimes sought to object to the draft of these 
resolutions which did not influence their implementations significantly. With that said, 
these questions arise why Сhina pursued such an ambiguous stance? Why did it not veto 
those resolutions early on or later? We would answer these questions below.

Iran-US confrontation and Tehran’s occasional antagonizing stances towards the West 
pose serious challenges and costly choices on Beijing. In addition, Iran issue has been 
one of the recurrent themes of Chinese-US negotiations and sometimes it could be used 
as a bargaining chip in their talks. For instance, before JCPOA, the existence of four de-
velopments during the late 1990s and early 2000s clearly indicated China’s dual policy 
towards Iran against the backdrop of US-China relations. Firstly, following Jiang Zemin’s 
consolidation of power in 1997 and his skillful management of Chinese-US relations, 
made him less worried about Beijing-Tehran relations and its influence on Beijing-
Washington ties. However, US air-strike on China’s embassy in Belgrade in 1999 com--
pelled him to distance from US, and expanding cooperation with Iran could be “a popular 
way to show China’s indifference to U.S. concerns” [Harold and Nader 2012]. In late 
2001, due to China’s accession to WTO, Beijing avoided using Iran leverage against US, 
since Washington previously threatened that it would block China’s accession to this in-
ternational body, if Beijing continued to cooperate with Tehran. And finally, after the dis-
covery of Iran’s secret nuclear uranium enrichment in 2002, Western companies withdrew 
from Iran and US and its allies increased pressure on Iran which paved the way for Chi-
nese companies and diplomats to build economic and strategic relations with Tehran 
[Harold and Nader 2012].

Striking a balance between their economic cooperation with Tehran and not sacrificing 
their relations with the West in general and the US in particular, Chinese leaders have 
been facing a dilemma regarding their approaches towards Iran [Ehteshami et al 2018]. 
Therefore, China cautiously approaches Iran and seeks to adapt its Iran policy according 
to the dominant political atmosphere and its own vital interests. For instance, notwith-
standing its rhetorical support of Iran with regard to membership in the Shanghai Coope--
ration Organization (SCO), it declined Iran’s accession to this organization in 2016, 
fearing that it could give SCO a more anti-western tone [Reuters 2016b].

In another example, considering that Iran’s nuclear crisis could endanger Chinese-US 
relations, Beijing voted “yes” on all four UN Security Council resolutions – 1737 (in 
2006), 1747 (in 2007), 1803 (in 2008), and 1929 (in 2010), however, China went to great 
length to minimize damage to its economic cooperation with Iran [Garver 2011]. For in-
stance, Thomas Christensen, the former Deputy Assistance Secretary of State for East 
Asian and Pacific Affairs, mentioned that China accepted Resolution 1929 “only after 
watering them down to protect China’s economic interests and to reduce damage to Iran’s 
overall economy” [Almond 2016]. Being the major trade partner of Iran, having veto 
power in UNSC, and the only country that could challenge US primacy in the 21st centu-
ry, China could directly affect the effectiveness of sanctions [Izadi and Khodaee 2017]. 
At the same time, China is reluctant to risk its interests by standing directly against the 
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US for the sake of Iran. Washington has also expressed its deep concern about Chinese-
Iranian proximity whether before JCPOA or after it within Chinese initiatives or any 
other cooperative frameworks including Iran and China’s Comprehensive Strategic Part-
nership (CSP) signed recently. Therefore, Washington has to resort to some leverage and 
policy options to prevent Tehran and Beijing from approaching each other too closely 
which could jeopardize US interests. These include enhancing cooperation with China 
over issues which of great importance to Beijing, diplomatic pressures and sanctions 
which could directly influence the global image of China, reducing China’s energy de-
pendency on Iran by encouraging other producers to supply the energy needs of Beijing, 
and finally creating a global coalition of partners to compel China to work in tandem with 
them to impose sanctions on Iran. Under Xi Jinping, we can also find such a dual policy 
towards Iran, albeit with small changes. Although it seems that Beijing is reluctant to 
play the active role it had before to push Iran to cooperate with the P5+1 regarding the 
nuclear issue, still it supports Iran in the international forums and is usually opposed to 
any U.N. sanctions and IAEA resolution against Iran and its nuclear activities. At the 
same time, China has reduced its purchase of oil and constricts its economic ties with 
Iran to send this message that constant economic support and deepening bilateral ties de-
pend on reviving JCPOA [Batmanghelidj 2022].

8. Conclusion
Since the establishment of Iran and the People’s Republic of China’s first diplomatic 

ties in 1971, the US factor has been ubiquitous in their foreign policies and influenced 
their bilateral cooperation. US-China’s enduring rivalry and Iran and US continuing hos-
tility cast a shadow over Tehran and Beijing’s bilateral relations. Considering the triangu-
lar relations of these three states with each other, we realize the existence of reactive 
foreign policies among these actors toward one another. The authors believe that there is 
a close relationship between China’s Iran and US policies, which enables Beijing to 
evolve its foreign policies toward these countries to get concessions from both Tehran 
and Washington. As the US adopts maximum pressure on Iran and China, it would mere-
ly bring Beijing and Tehran closer to each other. At the same time, China sends some sig-
nals to Iran that their collaboration could be increased on the condition that Tehran tries 
to revive JCPOA and normalize its relations with the Western and regional countries.

Then there are other key factors, particularly political and internal dynamics, in each 
of these three nations that must be considered when dealing with their triangular relations 
and policies. In a recent 2022 article the authors argue that the US China policy and 
agreements on a number of issues (such as the Belt Road Initiative) are heavily influenced 
by the “realist” and “liberal” camps that dominate Washington’s politics, decision making 
and foreign relations [Abdollahpour, Falarti and Izadi 2022]. With the “liberal camp” tra-
ditionally promoting ties between Beijing and Washington as a mean to contain and ba--
lance the rise of China; while the “realist camp” taking a more real politic approach 
towards China and unilaterally in developing a strong strategic and a more rigid response 
towards its global interests and influence. On Iran (and Russia) 2022 report conducted by 
a number of US and Europe based scholars similarly found a heavy handed, realistic and 
pragmatic approach by the Republican Party in the US (representing the more conserva-
tive “realist camp”) towards it as opposed to the liberal party that traditionally has fa-
vored a more balanced approach and on compromise [Jahani, Gallagher et al 2022].

Analysis of the debate about the US factor in Chinese-US relations suggests that Chi-
na’s Iran policy has oscillated between limited cooperation and limited abandonment. In 
some cases, due to pressures put by the US and its like-minded partners with which Chi-
na has deep relations, Beijing has to temporarily abandon Iran, in order not to endanger 
its own interests. Simultaneously, sometimes China tends to send Washington some sig-
nals that it would not tolerate US unilateralism. Some prime examples are as follows: 
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supporting rhetorically Tehran’s stances regarding various issues in the international com-
munities, offsetting US pressures against Iran, and buying Iranian crude oil against the 
sanctions – mostly in unofficial ways to bypass the sanctions. In fact, during the sanctions 
periods, the Chinese tended to be Iran’s only customer specifically in the energy sector.

To end with, the authors anticipate that we would witness such a multifarious pattern 
in the future relations of China with the US and Iran unless Tehran and Washington nor-
malize their relations which have much depended on the future of JCPOA. More recent 
socio-political, economic and diplomatic developments in the region and beyond (inclu--
ding the Russia-Ukraine war) particularly the diplomatic role of China as the ‘peace ma--
ker’ in the Middle East (such as the case of Iran-Saudi relations) are also important areas 
that are currently defining the extent and future of Iran-China relations in a global and 
domestic role. Nonetheless, since the Biden administration assumed power in 2021, all 
the eyes are on Iran and the US to revive this deal, but it seems that like the previous 
Donald Trump’s (2017–2021) Republican Party’s administration, Biden resorts to maxi-
mum pressure to bring Iran to the negotiation table which would merely complicate Iran 
and US relations and escalate the tensions in the region and beyond. Indeed the approach 
and political stance by Biden and his “liberal camp” administration towards Iran and Chi-
na (as well as the wider foreign policy) seems to be an updated and a more conservative 
development in which certainly is realigning itself to the previous Trump era policies and 
the “republican camp”.
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М. М. Фаларті, Б. Абдоллахпур
Китайсько-іранські відносини в тіні СШа:

часткова співпраця і часткова відстороненість (від 1979 р. до сьогодні)
Ісламська Республіка Іран продовжує підтримувати глибокі економічні і політичні від-

носини з Китайською Народною Республікою. Починаючи з 1970-х рр., Китай не тільки на-
лагодив дипломатичні й економічні відносини зі США, а й став їхнім найбільшим торговим 
партнером. Маючи дипломатичні відносини як із Вашингтоном, так і з Тегераном, а також 
бувши постійним членом Ради Безпеки ООН, уряд Китаю відкрито відігравав конструктив-
ну роль, із власною метою і намірами, у спробах знову посадити Іран і США за стіл перего-
ворів (як у випадку ядерних переговорів, або Спільного всеосяжного плану дій, у 2015 р.). 
Ядерна угода 2015 року була особливо важливою, оскільки вона потенційно надавала як 
Ірану, так і США дипломатичну можливість і платформу для деескалації їхніх розбіжнос-
тей, напруженості й ворожнечі. Угода також мала на меті скасування більшості санкцій і 
бар’єрів у відкритому веденні бізнесу з Іраном і, отже, відкриття прибуткового іранського 
ринку для Китаю, поміж інших міжнародних гравців. Отже, ми стали свідками тристорон-
ніх відносин між цими трьома країнами, які вплинули на їхні політичні, економічні та ди-
пломатичні амбіції. У пропонованій статті досліджується фактор США у відносинах Китаю 
та Ірану, щоб висвітлити подвійну політику Китаю щодо Вашингтона і Тегерана. Ми дійшли 
висновку, що фактор США змушує китайську сторону дотримуватися подвійної політики 
щодо Ірану, яка обертається навколо часткової співпраці і часткової відстороненості. Вод-
ночас Пекін демонструє тенденцію до зближення з Тегераном, щоб надіслати сигнал Ва-
шингтону, що Китай не толеруватиме односторонні дії.
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